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Meetings address 2019 budget development

“Spokane Valley is home to several 
signifi cant businesses within its 

industrial park, but if you drive along 
Trent Avenue...you’ll see that they 
continue to our western city limit.”
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New city service provides ‘real time’ option
for reporting street-related concerns

Reporting a pothole, downed road sign, 
street fl ooding or a variety of related issues to 
the City of Spokane Valley is now as simple as 
downloading an app on your smart phone. 

The city has launched “SVexpress,” a new 
service that allows residents to report a prob-
lem and submit a service request 24 hours a 
day, seven days a week. SVexpress is accessi-
ble as an iOS or Android mobile app or online 
at www.spokanevalley.org/311.

“We want to partner with our residents to 
keep our city safe and clean. SVexpress gives 
citizens an opportunity to report a problem, 
such as a vandalized sign or broken sprinkler in 
the park, at the very moment and location that 
they notice the issue. This will help the city 
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respond more quickly and eff ectively,” said City 
Manager Mark Calhoun.

SVexpress integrates with the city’s instal-
lation of QAlert, a community-request man-
agement software. When requesting a service, 
residents are asked to identify the physical 
location of the problem, provide a detailed de-
scription, upload a photo or other attachment 
(optional), and submit contact information. 
Submitted requests are monitored during busi-
ness hours and routed to the appropriate city 
department or employee for resolution. 

SVexpress will help city staff  address ser-
vice requests in a timely and effi  cient manner; 
maintain better documentation concerning re-

It’s hard to imagine that 
just 15 years ago, Spokane 
Valley was an area of small 
agricultural communities tied 
together by two major east/
west arterials, Sprague and 
Trent, both leading to and 
from Spokane. Of course, 
there were also north/south 
routes such as Argonne, 

Pines and Sullivan, but each community main-
tained its own identity.

In 2003 that all began to change. Spokane 
Valley incorporated into a city. In those 15 
short years, our city has transformed from 
a group of connected communities into one 
united, urban municipality approaching 
100,000 population, with all the benefi ts and 
challenges associated with a rapidly growing 
mid-size city.

Spokane Valley is home to several signifi -
cant businesses within its industrial park, but 
if you drive along Trent Avenue, you’ll fi nd that 
businesses aren’t confi ned to the park. They 
continue to our western city limit. East of the 
industrial park, we’ve begun to develop indus-
trial land that – when built out – will more than 
double the size of the current industrial park, 
which is already the largest one of its kind be-
tween Minneapolis and Seattle.

Overall, the city’s roads are in very good 
condition and as you travel around, you’ll note 
that we continue to improve and maintain 
them. However, we’ve encountered a revenue 
shortfall in our road maintenance and preser-
vation accounts in the 2019 budget which we 
must address. To buy time to fi nd a solution, 
in the 2019 budget, we plan to transfer about 
$900,000 from excess General Fund reserves 
that were transferred into a Capital Reserve 
Fund in 2018.

Here’s some history on how we got to this 
point. In August 2008, the city established a 
6 percent telephone utility tax. The tax was to 
be collected on land lines as well as cell phone 
voice transmissions (texting and data is not 
taxed). The tax proce eds were dedicated to 

Meetings address 2019 budget development
The city is in the process of drafting the 

2019 budget. Residents can learn more about 
the budget development process at these up-
coming meetings:

 Sept. 25 – City Manager’s presentation 
of preliminary 2019 Budget.
 Oct. 9 – Public Hearing #2 on prelimi-
nary 2019 Budget.
 Oct. 23 – First reading of ordinance to 
adopt fi nal 2019 Budget.
 Nov. 13 – Public Hearing #3 and sec-
ond reading of ordinance to adopt fi nal 
2019 Budget.

Developing the city’s budget is a lengthy 
process that begins in the late spring when 
city departments develop revenue and expen-
diture estimates that are presented to City 

Council at a full-day budget workshop that is 
held in mid-June. Following this, estimates are 
refi ned throughout the summer months and 
a preliminary budget is developed for council 
review beginning in late August. 

The fi rst public hearing was held Septem-
ber 11; future public hearings are scheduled 
for October and November where residents 
have an opportunity to off er budget-related 
comments. Council typically approves a fi nal 
budget in mid-November. By law, the city 
must adopt a budget by December 31.

Budget meeting dates are tentative and 
should be confi rmed by viewing the Council 
Agenda at www.spokanevalley.org. Unless 
otherwise noted, meetings are held in Council 
Chambers at City Hall, 10210 E. Sprague Ave.

HOT TOPIC
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Improvements
at CenterPlace 
create more fl exible 
outdoor spaces

The north meadow and west lawn at CenterPlace Regional Events Center were improved to provide fl exibility 
for groups and individuals using the facility. Annually, nearly 125,000 people attend events or other activities 
at CenterPlace.

Since opening in 2005, Spokane Valley’s 
CenterPlace Regional Event Center at Mirabeau 
Point Park has become a premier location for 
community festivals, conferences, corporate 
meetings, weddings, fundraisers and other 
activities. Combined, these events serve nearly 
125,000 attendees per year.

This summer, attendees may have noticed 
some outdoor improvements to the facility. The 
city invested about $205,000 in early spring to 
modify landscaped areas west and north of the 
building. 

The improvements were Phase I of a 
master plan developed in 2017 by Landscape 
Architect Michael Terrell to create more fl exible 
and accessible outdoor spaces. The modifi ca-
tions better support large and small events; 
improve access for attendees of all abilities; 
increase aesthetic appeal; and add to the facili-
ty’s marketability.

“More groups that were utilizing Center-
Place wanted to enjoy the beautiful setting 
and expand their event outside onto the west 
lawn,” said Spokane Valley Parks Director Mike 
Stone. The existing space had included a paved 
patio and turf with berms and swales, which 
made it diffi  cult for attendees to walk around. 

 Terrell and city staff  met with organizers 
to generate ideas. A plan was approved by 
City Council in December 2017. Improvements 
were split into two phases: 

Phase I – modifying the grounds – was 
completed this spring and included re-
moving berms, swales and dry wells to 
create a fl at lawn west, as well as repairing 
irrigation and installing sod. In addition, a 
meadow north of the building was graded 
and leveled. Electricity, irrigation and sod 

were installed, and trees were planted 
between the meadow and adjacent street. 
The goal was to achieve signifi cant im-
provements with a minimum investment, 
and not impact events that were already 
scheduled.

Phase II – future infrastructure improve-
ments – includes construction of a central 
plaza and gateway, outdoor entertainment/
performance venue, public restroom and 
pathway, as well as enhanced lighting, 
fencing, hardscaping, storage, electrical 
outlets and other enhancements. Phase II 
is projected to cost about $2 million; the 
city is studying options for funding and an 
implementation timeline. 

Meanwhile, organizers such as Tom Steb-
bins of the nonprofi t JAKT Foundation, who 
brought the culinary event “Crave!” to Center-

Place in June 2017 and again in July 2018, said 
this spring’s changes set the stage for a more 
successful event.

“I really appreciate the city investing in 
CenterPlace and continually upgrading the 
facility. As a community partner, I’m excited to 
be holding these events in Spokane Valley – 
they are fun for local residents but also attract 
many visitors to the area.”

Vince Bozzi, of Bozzi Media, moved the 
annual Hot Summer Nights event in late July to 
the facility this summer. 

“Those changes were instrumental in our 
decision because the new layout provided am-
ple room for our vendors, concert stage, dance 
area and food trucks. We are even more excit-
ed about some of the planned improvements 
which will make the grass last longer under the 
wear and tear of crowds, and further enhance 
the aesthetics,” Bozzi said. 

Spokane Valley was awarded a $1.68 
million grant in June from the Washington 
State Freight Mobility Strategic Investment 
Board (FMSIB) to help fund improvements 
to a 1.3-mile section of north Barker Road 
between the Spokane River and the BNSF 
railroad crossing adjacent to Trent Avenue.

Washington State FMSIB is charged with 
facilitating freight movement between local, 
national and international markets and 
reducing impacts on local communities. The 
FMSIB grant is slated for inclusion in the 
state’s 2019-2021 Biennium Budget.

The city has been seeking funding to 
improve the Barker Road transportation 
corridor, which serves an increasing amount 
of commercial traffi  c connecting State Route 
290 (Trent Avenue) to Interstate 90, as well 
as growing residential traffi  c from neighbor-
hoods to the north and east of the corridor. 

The corridor improvement is timely be-
cause the city is planning to begin construc-
tion in 2020 on the Barker Road/BNSF grade 
separation project, which includes an over-
pass that will eliminate the Barker/BNSF 
at-grade railroad crossing and a roundabout 
at the Trent and Barker intersection.

Improvements slated for the north 
section of Barker Road are projected to cost 

$9 million. The $1.68 million FMSIB grant 
provides a starting point for paying for the 
project, but the city will need to secure ad-
ditional funding before it can move forward 
with fi nal engineering and construction.

Slated improvements to this section of 
road include widening the existing north-
south lanes to 12-feet and creating a two-
way center left-turn lane which will reduce 
traffi  c delays and improve overall safety. 

The addition of a separated shared-use 
path for pedestrians and bicyclists will pro-
vide a safer route for non-motorized users, 
reducing the risk of vehicle confl icts and pro-
moting non-motorized transportation along 
the corridor. 

This section of Barker Road will also be 
repaved, creating a stronger, smoother and 
quieter road surface for vehicles. 

These improvements, combined with 
the grade separation project, will eliminate 
train and vehicle confl icts, reduce train horn 
noise, enhance traffi  c fl ow, and increase bike 
and pedestrian access through the north 
corridor.

More information about the Barker 
Road/BNSF grade separation project is 
available online at www.spokanevalley.org/
BarkerBNSF.

$1.68 million grant provides starting 
point for funding north Barker upgrades Spokane Valley is accepting applications 

from nonprofi t and public agencies to fund 
events and marketing activities in 2019 that 
promote tourism and enhance the city’s local 
economy. 

Applications and any supporting 
documentation must be submitted no later 
than 4 p.m., Friday, Oct. 5, to the city to be 
considered for funding.

Proposals will be accepted for activities 
that bring out-of-area visitors to Spokane 
Valley to enjoy local hotels, shops, restaurants, 
recreational activities and other services. 
The tourism awards are funded by the city’s 
Lodging Tax revenues. 
     Funding is available for:
 Tourism marketing activities
 Marketing and operations of special events 
and festivals
 Operations and capital expenditures for 
tourism-related facilities owned or operated 
by a municipality or public facilities district
 Operations of tourism-related facilities 
owned or operated by nonprofi t organizations

Applicants should review the city’s 
Lodging Tax Grant Application for specifi c 
guidelines. Applications are accessible at www.
spokanevalley.org (click on “Departments” 
on top menu and then select “Finance”) or by 
contacting Sarah Farr at sfarr@spokanevalley.
org or call (509) 720-5041. 

Funding available for 
tourism events, activities
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This fall, city staff  will ask residents to refl ect on how Spokane Valley streets 
can be more safe and accessible to bicyclists, pedestrians, public transit riders and 
drivers. 

Staff  are preparing an update in 2019 to the bicycle and pedestrian elements of 
the City’s Comprehensive Plan, a detailed document that guides the city’s growth and 

spokanevalleyfire.com       928-1700

Spokane Valley is fortunate to have many individuals and organiza-
tions that accomplish great things in and on behalf of the community.  

To recognize these outstanding citizens, businesses and organi-
zations, Spokane Valley’s City Council has implemented a Community 
Recognition Program.   

Community members are invited to nominate individuals and enti-
ties that have made signifi cant contributions or positive impacts to the 
community. Honorees may be formally recognized at a council meeting 
and presented with a certifi cate of appreciation, proclamation and/or a 
key to the city.  

To be eligible, a nominee must be a citizen/resident or owner/op-
erator of a business within Spokane Valley city limits. Nominations are 
accepted anytime.  

More information and nomination forms are available at www.spoka-
nevalley.org/recognition. Completed nominations should be sent to City 
Clerk Chris Bainbridge at cbainbridge@spokanevalley.org.

Public comment sought on bicycle,
pedestrian and transit access

Programs off ers opportunity to 
recognize individuals, organizations

development for the next 20 years. 
Residents will be asked to comment on 

their experiences when biking and walking 
around the city or using public transit, and sug-
gest locations where facilities can be improved. 
This will help staff  draft language to ensure all 
modes of transportation and all users of the 
transportation network are considered with our 
transportation planning eff orts. 

“These updates will address key con-
cepts that may be important, such as focus-
ing resources toward currently underserved 
neighborhoods, or ensuring that certain accom-
modations, like sidewalks or safe crossings, 
are included in routine street reconstruction 
projects,” said Colin Quinn-Hurst, senior trans-
portation planner. 

“We want residents of all ages and abilities, 
who use all modes of transportation, to tell us 
what they value most when getting around the 
city safely, and help us prioritize those values 
in our Comprehensive Plan,” he added.

City staff  will recommend changes to the 
bicycle and pedestrian language in the Compre-

How to provide input

 Online Survey. Go to 
www.spokanevalley.org/sas

 Spokane Valley Booth at 
Valleyfest. Stop by the city’s 
booth from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. 
Saturday, Sept. 22, in Mirabeau 
Point Park. Informational 
materials and opportunities 
to submit feedback will be 
available. 

Stay connected

 Sign up. Visit 
www.spokanevalley.org/signup 
to register for email updates on 
bike and pedestrian planning.

hensive Plan through the annual amendment process. The Comprehensive Plan can 
be viewed online at www.spokanevalley.org/cp.

Current information about outdoor burning restrictions in Spo-
kane Valley can be found on the Spokane Valley Fire Department 
website at www.spokanevalleyfi re.com under “Fire & Life Safety.” 

When in place, outdoor burning restrictions are intended to 
reduce fi re danger and protect public health. There are fi nancial 
consequences to residents who fail to follow outdoor burning regu-
lations.

Here are some quick guidelines:
 NEVER ALLOWED – garbage, yard and garden debris, and 
burn barrels are prohibited at all times.
 MAY BE ALLOWED – depending on geographic location and 
time of year, some types of outdoor burning may be legal in-
cluding recreational fi res – which are illegal during a BURN BAN 
(currently in eff ect across Spokane County when this publica-
tion was printed in mid-Sept.).
 ALLOWED – manufactured portable outdoor devices such 
as barbecues (charcoal, propane and natural gas) are allowed 
when used in accordance with manufacturer’s instructions.

     City of Spokane Valley citizens are encouraged to register for 
Alert Spokane, the alert and warning system used by fi rst respond-
ers for the greater Spokane area. This system is used for emergen-
cy or disaster notifi cations including evacuation notices. 
     Visit www.alertspokane.org to register.

To burn or not to burn? Check outdoor 
restrictions online before you burn

A bicyclist on the Appleway Trail takes advantage of the fl ashing traffi  c 
signal while crossing McDonald Road. The city is seeking residents’ 
ideas for improving safety and street access for pedestrians, bicyclists, 
drivers and transit riders. City staff  are preparing a 2019 update to 
the bicycle and pedestrian elements of the city’s Comprehensive Plan.

A reminder to residents that the city will begin sweeping streets in 
mid-to-late October to remove leaves and debris, and help keep storm-
water drainage systems functioning.

Sweeping generally occurs on weekdays from 7 a.m. to 5 p.m. and 
continues into late November.  

Community members are asked to keep debris from their property 
out of the road, and to remove items such as basketball hoops and trail-
ers to help street vehicles sweep more quickly. Drivers are urged to use 
caution when approaching or passing street sweeping vehicles.  

You can view a map of street sweeping areas on the city’s street 
maintenance webpage at www.spokanevalley.org/streetmaintenance. 
Areas shown in orange on the map refl ect locations where sweeping is 
underway. As those areas are completed, the color changes to green.

Street sweeping is just one strategy used by the city to maximize 
taxpayer dollars and keep streets in good condition. Street sweeping is 
funded primarily by the city’s Stormwater Fund and supplemented by the 
Street Fund.  

Fall street sweeping to begin in October
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Spokane Valley University Road Transfer Station
2405 N. University Road
(509) 924-5678 
www.spokanevalley.org/solidwaste

Waste Management Transfer Station

City Hall:  10210 E. Sprague Avenue
(509) 720-5000; FAX:  509-720-5075
cityhall@spokanevalley.org | www.spokanevalley.org

City Hall, General Information

Police Department, Mark Werner, Chief
(Law enforcement, policing)
(509) 477-3331 or mwerner@spokanesheriff .org

Parks & Recreation Department, Mike Stone, Director
(Parks, pools, recreation)
(509) 720-5400 or mstone@spokanevalley.org

Finance Department, Chelsie Taylor, Director
(Financial management for all city departments)
(509) 720-5040 or ctaylor@spokanevalley.org

City Attorney, Cary Driskell
(Legal representation for the city government)
(509) 720-5150 or cdriskell@spokanevalley.org

City Clerk, Chris Bainbridge
(Public records requests, council meetings and minutes)
(509) 720-5102 or cbainbridge@spokanevalley.org

Senior Staff 

John Hohman, Deputy City Manager
(Community & Public Works: Engineering, Building & Planning, 
Economic Development, Street Maintenance)
(509) 720-5300 or jhohman@spokanevalley.org

Mark Calhoun, City Manager
(Executive and legislative support)
(509) 720-5100 or mcalhoun@spokanevalley.org

Administration

Arne Woodard, Councilmember (Position  3)
(509)720-5062   awoodard@spokanevalley.org

Brandi Peetz, Councilmember (Position 2)
(509) 720-5064   bpeetz@spokanevalley.org

Rod Higgins, Mayor (Position 1)
(509) 720-5066   rhiggins@spokanevalley.org

Linda (Hatcher) Thompson, Councilmember (Position 7)
(509) 720-5061   lthompson@spokanevalley.org

Sam Wood, Councilmember (Position  6)
(509) 720-5063   swood@spokanevalley.org

Pam Haley, Deputy Mayor (Position 5)
(509) 720-5060   phaley@spokanevalley.org

Ben Wick, Councilmember (Position 4)
(509) 720-5065   bwick@spokanevalley.org

Contact Your Council 
Your City of Spokane Valley mayor and councilmembers value the 
opportunity to hear from you directly, and want you to know they 
are just an email or phone call away when you need to discuss city 
government or legislation. To email the council as a group, send to: 
citycouncil@spokanevalley.org

Contact Administration 
or Senior Staff 
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Mayor’s Corner
the Street Operation and Maintenance Fund, 
which pays for pothole repair, crack sealing, 
snow removal, etc.  In 2009 that tax generat-
ed just over $3 million in revenue. Since that 
time, proceeds have steadily decreased to the 
point that total revenue from that tax was $1.9 
million in 2017, contributing to the anticipat-
ed shortfall of approximately $900,000 in the 
2019 budget.  

When we isolate more precise numbers, 
we will approach the community to discuss its 
preferences for levels of road maintenance, 
and possible long-term solutions to this short-
fall. That should happen in early 2019.

Meanwhile, the city continues to focus on 
improvements to transportation infrastructure, 
such as reducing at-grade rail crossings. These 
projects increase safety and reduce obstacles, 
allowing residents to more freely travel around 
our beautiful city. We’ve referred to these proj-
ects as “bridging the valley” but I like to think 
they unite our valley and create a more cohe-
sive community.

Congresswoman Cathy McMorris Rodgers 
visited Spokane Valley City Hall on July 20 to 
meet with councilmembers. Issues discussed 
centered primarily on transportation, such as 
the rail crossings at Park, Pines, Sullivan, and 
Barker roads. The council was able to express 
its gratitude for her determined eff orts to help 
the city successfully acquire a $9 million fed-
eral TIGER grant, which completed the funding 
required to move forward with construction of 
an overpass at the Barker/Trent rail crossing. 

We also look forward to being able to person-
ally thank Senators Patty Murray and Maria 
Cantwell for their support when they next visit 
the Valley.

Likewise, the Pines Road rail crossing proj-
ect had been held up awaiting BNSF to clarify 
its plans to add another rail line. It appears 
that once again intervention from our congres-
sional delegation on the city’s behalf freed the 
informational logjam, allowing us to proceed 
with identifying design options and costs. The 
city is applying for grants to fund that project.

On a separate topic, a citizen recently 
called for a review of councilmembers’ com-
pensation during the public comment section at 
a meeting. Cary Driskell, city attorney, pre-
pared a report detailing the history and options 
for proceeding with a review. Council reached 
consensus on appointing a fi ve-person salary 
commission to prepare a report and make a 
recommendation for consideration. The city will 
advertise for volunteers to serve on the com-
mission, which could last for up to one year 
or until a report is issued. Volunteers will be 
appointed by the Mayor with council approval. 
Watch for more information at 
www.spokanevalley.org/volunteer. 

Finally, the council has established a pro-
gram to recognize outstanding achievement 
by citizens or entities in the City of Spokane 
Valley. Recently, council was pleased to salute 
(by proclamation) Anna Priebe, the fi rst recip-
ient, for successfully attaining the Girl Scout 
Gold Award, the highest level of Girl Scouting. 
Congratulations, Anna!

ported issues; and respond by phone or email 
regarding  the status of the service request. In 
addition, residents can review their existing 
requests, send updates, and receive status 
notifi cations.

To download the SVexpress mobile app, vis-
it the Apple or Google Play stores and search 
by the term “SVexpress.” 

To submit an issue online, go directly to 
www.spokanevalley.org/311 or visit the city’s 
website and select the “Report a Problem” icon 
at the lower portion of the webpage.

Continued from page 1

SVexpress

    The city’s Economic Development Divi-
sion will partner with StartUp Spokane 
and Tinderbox Consulting’s Josh King to 
host a free “Lunch and Learn” workshop 
aimed at helping local businesses maxi-
mize their use of social media.
    The program is scheduled from Noon 
to 1 p.m. on Tuesday, Sept. 25, at City 
Hall, 10210 E. Sprague Ave. It will focus 
on helping businesses connect more 
successfully with customers via various 
social media sites. Bring a sack lunch 
and lots of questions. Call 509-720-5333 
or email tdillard@spokanevalley.org to 
register. 
    The city sponsors a free quarterly 
Lunch and Learn program for businesses.

Social media workshop 
planned for businesses

Engineering Division, Bill Helbig, City Engineer
(Development and traffi  c engineering, capital improvements) 
(509) 720-5320 or bhelbig@spokanevalley.org

Building Division, Jenny Nickerson, Building Offi  cial
(Zoning, permitting, code enforcement)
(509) 720-5305 or jnickerson@spokanevalley.org

Economic Development Division, Mike Basinger, Manager
(Economic development, long-range planning, public relations)
(509) 720-5331 or mbasinger@spokanevalley.org

City of Spokane Valley administration and staff  are committed to 
providing excellent customer service. They want to hear from you 
any time you have questions, comments or concerns regarding 
legislative policy or city operations and services.


